

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14 NOVEMBER 2005 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive




Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mr J A Beattie, Roads Service





Mr A Hunter, Roads Service





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

05/25:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies


As all members were present there were no apologies.
Chairman’s Business

Conveyance of Sympathies 

Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to convey the Council’s deepest sympathies to the Miskelly and McGinty families in Cushendall.
Best wishes for Children sitting the second part of the 11 Plus examinations
Councillor McMullan informed members that he wished to send best wishes to the children who were due to sit the second part of the 11 plus examination in a fortnight.

Trip to Scotland

Councillor McMullan stated that the trip to Scotland to discuss the Ferry Service from Ballycastle would be held on Monday 21 November.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that the itinerary would be forwarded to members involved.

05/25:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10 OCTOBER 2005
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10 October 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10 October 2005 be adopted”.
05/25:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10 OCTOBER 2005

North West Waste Management Seminar
Councillor Harding stated that the number of Councillors who had attended the seminar was good.  She informed members that there had been a number of issues raised but that these could be discussed at the Waste Management Meeting in December.  
Best Kept Awards
Councillor McShane stated that the Toilet Block at Ballintoy had received heavy criticism under the Best Kept Awards.  She informed members that the plan had been to remove these and she asked that Council now reconsider this course of action.

In reply the TSM stated that this had been considered as part of a cost cutting exercise and stated that it would be up to Council to decide upon this.

Councillor McMullan stated that this could be discussed following the Best Value Review when more information would be available.

Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and stated that she had brought this point up originally and that it had been decided to leave this topic until the rates estimates were being discussed.
Knockagh Monument Joint Committee

Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been an error in the minutes regarding the amount contributed to the Knockagh Monument.  She informed members that the amount should be £1,500 and not £15,000.
It was agreed that this error would be rectified.

Cost of removal of Travellers from the rear of Sheskburn

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DFA stated that the costs for the removal of the travellers from the rear of Sheskburn had been £1,770 plus vat.
Twinning Report
It was agreed that a Twinning Report would be considered at the end of the meeting under Any Other Business.
Dunseverick Picnic Area

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the TSM stated that this matter was still ongoing.
The Clerk stated that Roads Service would be in attendance later on in the meeting.

Tow River Path update

In reply to Councillor M Black, the TSM stated that he hoped to have tentative costs in time for the next meeting.  He stated that the contractors at the playing fields had been asked to look at this matter.
Councillor M Black stated that she hoped that the Council would look upon this issue favourably.
Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and stated that it was important that vehicles could not access this path.

Councillor M Black stated that she hoped that horses would be permitted to use this path once completed.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would seek advice from the insurers to check who would be permitted to use this path.
05/25:05 
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Re-development of shore facilities – Ballycastle Marina

The TSM stated that further to his report of 25th July, tenders had been received from Architectural Practices in respect of the potential upgrade of shore facilities, which were currently offered at Ballycastle Marina Office, to take account of the increasing demand on services and lack of facilities offered.

He informed members that the identification of the lowest tender was dependant on project value, Council would have to allocate an assumed value to the scheme and base their appointment accordingly, he stated to facilitate this, Council may wish to make an initial appointment for the feasibility exercise only which would in itself identify the scale of project and therefore the cost.  He informed members that MDA had been asked to forward their fee in respect of this service and identify if appointed if this fee would then be deducted from future claims as would be the case with Whittaker and Watt.

The TSM stated that for a project with a value not exceeding £250,000 the tender received from M.D.A. (McKenna Design Architect) was representative of the lowest tender received at 9.35% of project value.

He informed members that for a project over this value, the tender received from Whittaker & Watt would be representative of the lowest tender received at 7.72% of project value.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that both firms had been asked to submit on the potential scheme.  He stated that he would recommend MDA for the feasibility scheme.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the services of MDA would be employed to carry out a Feasibility Assessment on the re-development of shore facilities at Ballycastle Marina.
Ballycastle Library – Trade Waste Charges
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from, NEELB Library and Corporate Services, requesting that Council consider granting exemption to trade waste charges in respect of waste arising at Ballycastle Library.

He stated that currently, schools, charities and Churches within the District enjoyed exemption from charge but this had not been applied to Libraries which were classed as “other educational establishments”.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the TSM stated that other Councils applied charges.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“Trade waste charges would be retained in the case of Ballycastle Library.”
Request to re-plant and maintain shrub beds – Council property

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from The FRIENDS Group, Cushendall, a group set up in the Glens area with its sole function being, dealing with special needs both in children and adults.

He informed members that they had requested Council’s permission to re-plant and maintain certain shrub beds initially at Mill Street Car Park, Cushendall and at some future date expand the scheme to Council property at Waterfoot and Cushendun.  The purpose of which is to give members the feeling of achievement and ownership of their proposed project.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request to re-plant and maintain shrub beds at Mill Street Car Park in Cushendall from the Friends Group in Cushendall be granted and that this scheme would be expanded in the future to include Council property at Waterfoot and Cushendun.
Request for Bins at the River - Cushendall

The TSM stated that at Council’s meeting of 12th September it was agreed that the possibility of providing “vandal proof bins” at the river in Cushendall would be investigated.

He stated that in order to progress this matter clarification was being sought from Council as to the numbers of bins and their proposed locations.  He informed members that a village plan would be on display in the chamber showing the locations of existing bins.

The TSM stated that after consultation with Councillor O Black, two areas had been identified and agreed to.

Disposal of Refuse Collection Vehicle SDZ 8831

The TSM stated that further to his report of 10th October, Council’s Seddon Atkson/Haller x 2 Registration No. SDZ 8831 had been offered for sale via public auction at Wilson’s of Mallusk on 8th November.

After discussion, it was agreed the vehicle SDZ 8831 would be placed in another auction as the reserve price had not been achieved.  It was agreed that any change in reserve price would be agreed by Council.
Translink Ulster in Bloom 2005 Results

The TSM stated that the results of Moyle District Council entries to the 2005 Translink Ulster in Bloom Awards had been received.  He stated that the appropriate sections would be circulated to the relevant community groups.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he would be interested to see the markings.

Councillor M Black stated that the retailers of Castle Street in Ballycastle were to be congratulated on their efforts including window boxes etc.

The TSM agreed and pointed out that this area included the Councils museum.

Councillor McMullan suggested that this could possibly be highlighted in the Moyle Matters at some point.
Request to Plant 2 No. Trees to the Front of Sheskburn House

The TSM stated that Councillor Oliver McMullan, Chairman of Moyle District Council had requested permission to plant 2 no. trees to the front of Sheskburn House.

Councillor McMullan stated that this was a gesture to mark his term as Chairman of Moyle District Council.  He informed members that he would like these to be planted either at Sheskburn or the Quay Road Playing Fields.
After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That this request be permitted.”

Ballycastle Marina and Harbour Update

The TSM stated that this season 2005 – 2006 – 1st April 2005 up to 31st October 2005, had witnessed an increase in demand for the annual permanent use of the Harbour and Marina facilities in Ballycastle and also a healthy increase in visiting vessels of 15%. During the 05-06 season he informed members that 69 Annual Berths had been let, 0 Summer Berths and 3 Winter berths leaving 5 available berths for visitors plus Hammerheads and additional pontoons along pier.

The TSM stated that in addition to this 546 vessels visited the facility staying an average of 2.887 nights.

He informed members that the income raised from the berths amounted to £85,197.53 for Marina and that commercial usage generated a further £11,481.65, the income due from Calmac for the use of the facilities for the 2005 to 2006 season was estimated to be similar to the 2004 to 2005 at £23,128.92 bringing the total harbour and marina income to £119,808.10

Councillor McMullan stated that these facilities were going from strength to strength,  and that this information should be shown to the public and he asked that the press take note.
The TSM stated that it was intended to extend the current Marina to add an extra 30 berths.
In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the TSM stated that the visitor berths had been sufficient this season, but that the business case for more could be considered in the future.

Entrance into the Quay Road Playing Fields
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that the bend in the drive down into the Quay Road Playing Fields was wide enough for Cullens Amusements as well as normal vehicles to come in both directions.  He informed members that this bend had been added to prevent this stretch of road being used for speeding.

The Old Toilet Block, Rathlin Island
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that with regards to plans for the old toilet block in Rathlin, it was up to Council to make a decision.  He pointed out that the Rathlin Community Association may wish to attain this, but that alternatively it would need to be closed and demolished.
War Memorial

Councillor Harding stated that she wished to thank the TSM and his staff for all of the work carried out at the War Memorial prior to the Service of Remembrance. 
Councillor M Black wished to be associated with these remarks.
After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.

05/25:04 
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM ROADS SERVICE FOR THEIR COMBINED SPRING/AUTUMN PRESENTATION



Mr Beattie referred to his Report and stated that he would be giving Council an update of progress and plans for the current year.  


He informed members that over the past few years he stated that Roads had benefited from capital improvement schemes, he stated that the level of funding was currently high which enabled a good programme of work to be carried forward.  He informed members that some £2000 had been invested in schemes and that it had been deemed priority to maintain the existing network.  He stated that in overall funding terms ½ million had been utilised for resurfacing projects.


Mr Beattie informed members that the current budget was £1.7 million, he stated that he would be summarising the report in sections.  He stated that he did not intend to go through works completed in the report and that he and his colleague Mr Hunter would answer any queries from members at the end.


Network Maintenance


Surface Dressing


Mr Beattie stated that a list of completed items was available for reference on pages 11-12 of the report.  He informed members that a length of carriageway measuring 59kms had been treated at a cost of £190,000.  He stated that these works were complete apart from Mill Road and Ballyvennaght Road but that these would definitely be completed next year.  


He referred to page 13 of the report and stated that this was for the current year and was an extensive programme.  He pointed out that the majority of this programme had been completed but that some of them would have to be deferred to next year.


Resurfacing



Mr Beattie referred to pages 14 – 15 for resurfacing treatments and stated that page 15 indicated this years work.  He pointed out that this needed to be updated and informed members that the works at Straid Road, Ballycastle were now complete and that the works at Ann Street would be carried out under the current Environmental Improvements scheme which was due to end in February.  He informed members that the Glenariff Road, Waterfoot had been extended and that the Ballyemon Road, Cushendall and Whitepark Road, Ballintoy were complete.  He further stated that Whitepark Road, Ballintoy had been completed and that the Straid Road, Bushmills had been extended by 13,000 m and had been completed.  He informed members that Main Street and Church Road, Armoy were still to be completed in the near future.


Councillor McConaghy referred to page 14 and asked if the works at Whitepark Road, Lisnagunagh and Straid Road had been inspected as the finish of the roads was very rough and of poor quality.


In reply, Mr Beattie stated that works were inspected by consultants on completion but that he welcomed Council’s comments and would be happy to follow up this point.



Footway Resurfacing



Mr Beattie referred to page 16 of the report regarding Footway Resurfacing for the previous year and stated that the bulk of the programme had been completed with the exception of Ann Street, Ballycastle and Main Street, Mosside.  He informed members that additional work had also been completed, which included footpaths at Stroanshesk, Market Street and Fairhead View in Ballycastle.  He stated that this work had covered an area of 1.8kms at a cost of £43,000.


Drainage


Mr Beattie referred members to page 19 of the report which held information on the progress of drainage in the period 2005 – 2006.



He informed members that schemes on this list may be substituted or altered depending on finance and developing circumstances throughout the year.



Winter Service


Mr Beattie stated that Roads were already into the winter season, he informed members that there had been a mild start to the winter but that all arrangements for staff and equipment had been put into place and one or two gritting actions had taken place already.  He referred members to a gritting route map which was included in the report.


Maintenance of Structures


Mr Beattie stated that on page 22 of the report work was listed from last year and that there was a programme of current work displayed.  He informed members that there were three planned areas for maintenance work, A43 Altahuggy, C82 Altmore and U94 Slievepin.  He pointed out that the A43 had been completed and that works at the C82 and U94 were in place.  He stated that most maintenance was fairly well advanced.



Councillor M Black stated that the footways at Castle Street, Ballycastle were horrendous and that a number of complaints had been received regarding the height of them.  She asked that this be considered when completing the work at Ann Street, Ballycastle.



Mr Beattie stated that there was a standard height for footways and informed members that this matter would be investigated.  


Councillor Harding stated that she had spoken to Mr Hunter’s department regarding flooding at Drumavoley and Hillside Road, Ballycastle and asked why this had not been resolved as yet.  She informed members that the flooding was caused by leaves blocking the drains and that if this excess water was to freeze it would be hazardous.


Councillor Newcombe agreed with these comments and stated that there was a dip in the road at Drumavoley which had no outlet.



Mr Hunter noted these remarks and stated that leaves were a particular problem at this time of the year.



In reply to Councillor Harding’s enquiry regarding salt boxes being left at Whitepark Road Ballycastle and at Carnduff, Mr Hunter stated that he was not aware of this but that he would look into it.


Councillor Harding stated that there had been a number of complaints regarding the bend in the Magheramore Road. She informed members that there had been a number of accidents on the Ballycastle side of the Quarry where two houses had access on the corner and that she hoped that this would be investigated.



In reply to Councillor McKeegan’s query regarding flooding at Knocknacarry and falling leaves, Mr Beattie stated that leaves were cleared from the gullies on a twice yearly basis but that it would be carried out on a responsive basis also.  He stated that it would be difficult to clear every gully at this time of the year and pointed out that there would be periods of heavy rainfall and that the Moyle area with its areas of high ground would be affected by this.  He informed members that it would also be extremely difficult to prevent overland flow going onto roads.  He stated that the Roads Service did appreciate calls from the public and that they would endeavour to respond to these.


In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Beattie stated that the addition of two dropped kerbs at the entrance to Gortamaddy Park, Ballycastle could be added to the list of minor works.



Councillor McConaghy enquired who was responsible for the cycle tracks from the church to the school at Lisnagunagh as this was subsiding and cracked.



In reply, Mr Beattie stated that Roads were responsible and that this would be investigated.



In reply to Councillor O Black, Mr Beattie stated that the problem of flooding would be investigated in Bridge Street, Cushendall and that the pipe would be checked.



Councillor McDonnell stated that better solutions were required to deal with flooding.


Councillor McMullan agreed and stated that the natural breaks in the roads were efficient but that they needed to be maintained and cleaned out more regularly.  He informed members that a lot of these had been overgrown.



Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.


Mr Beattie stated that where natural drainage existed Roads Service could endeavour to maintain these.



Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.



Councillor McMullan stated that there had been problems with water coming up through post boxes and also up through meter boards in High Street, Cushendall.



Mr Beattie stated that this was the case and that BT and NIE had had problems like this, he informed members that they were responsible for dealing with this effectively.



Strategic Road Improvements



Mr Beattie referred to the information commencing on page 24 of the report and the Major Works Schemes.  He stated that there were transport plans relating to various areas and that the current status of these were included.


Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.



Mr Beattie stated that on page 25 of the report there was information giving detailed appraisals of the various stages required for this work and progress reports and that the information following this included the Ballymena Bypass and work being carried out at the A2 Dunloy Crossroads area.  He informed members that the purpose of this section of the report was to help keep members up to date with Major Works ongoing.


Network Development


Minor Works 



Mr Beattie stated that work being carried out in the current financial year was located on page 36 of the report.  He informed members that the design for the Glenariff Road Footway was complete and that it was hoped that work would commence before the end of the financial year and that work would carry into the next financial year.


He stated that works at the A2 Whitepark Road/Leyland Road and Church Road, Armoy should commence shortly and that the contractors had been appointed for the Coast Road, Cushendall which would allow it to begin soon also.



Mr Beattie stated that works for the next financial year 2006-2007 included the completion of the footway at Glenariff, the realignment of the A44 Magheramore Road, Carneatly Corner and the extension of the footway for 101m on the B66 Castlecatt Road/Ballyness Footpath, Bushmills.  He stated that a footway at the Drones Road, Armoy was also under consideration.  He informed members that it was hoped that the work to the B66 might be brought forward to the current financial year.


Traffic



Mr Beattie stated that the progress on traffic schemes for 2005-2006 was located on page 41 of the report.  He informed members that it was hoped that the scheme at Ann Street, Ballycastle could be completed this year.  He stated that there was a number of rural bus stops which were to be provided.  Mr Beattie then informed members that the scheme in North Street, Ballycastle to improve pedestrian facilities had been completed in conjunction with the Environmental Improvement Scheme at the Seafront.


Mr Beattie stated that with reference to Car Parking in Ballycastle.  Consideration was being given to the introduction of charging in Ann Street car park, Ballycastle during 2006.  He stated that this was to deter all day parking and so free up spaces for those wishing to carry out business in the town.  He informed members that improved signing to all town centre car parks was also being considered.  He stated that Roads Service would be writing to Council to seek their feedback but that this would be followed up formally.


Mr Beattie stated that there was also to be the provision of dropped kerbs and pedestrian crossings in Ballycastle town and that the next stage of the National Cycle Network, route 93, would be signed from Ballycastle to Larne via the Coast Road and that work on this should commence soon.



He informed members that a package of signage for Rathlin Island to facilitate visitors to the Island had been completed and referring to page 43 of the report he stated that with regard to traffic management a lot of progress had already been made.


Councillor McCambridge enquired about the car park at Ann Street, Ballycastle and asked if there were plans to remove the flower beds due to overcrowding of the car park.


Mr Beattie stated that Roads could look at the layout of the car park as part of their proposal which they would be forwarding to Council.



Councillor McCambridge referred to the Cushendall Road, Ballycastle and stated that there was a missing link in the footpath from the station to the chapel and school on the right hand side on leaving Ballycastle.


In reply, Mr Beattie stated that they had had difficulty requiring land previously as agreement could not be reached.  He informed members that they might have to consider vesting but that Roads Service would be happy to look at this again.



Councillor McConaghy enquired if Roads Service would investigate the possibility of continuing the footway at the Feigh Road along the grass ditch into the picnic area at Dunseverick.


In reply, Mr Beattie stated that Roads would assess the situation in due course.



In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Beattie stated that his issues regarding Templastragh, Whitepark Bay and Ballyness would be looked at and asked that enquiry forms were used to highlight all of the issues raised at the meeting so that Roads Service could endeavour to investigate these matters in due course.



Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.



In reply to Councillors McIlroy and McConaghy, Mr Beattie stated that there had been discussions with Translink regarding an extended Bus route in Bushmills to include a turning point but pointed out that there had been no agreement on the topic.  He informed members that he would approach Translink again.



In reply to Councillor McKeegan, Mr Beattie stated that the Car Park at Waterfoot was Council property but that the issue of signage could be looked at.



Councillor Newcombe enquired if anything could be done to improve the pedestrian crossing at Ann Street, Ballycastle.



After further discussion, Mr Beattie stated that he would meet with the Roads Traffic Engineer on site to discuss this problem.


Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting.



Councillor McKeegan left the meeting at this point.



Councillor McShane referred to the Bunscoil, Ballycastle and stated that there was no footpath and informed members that there were now 100 pupils attending the school.  She stated that that there was a blind corner and no street lighting at present also.  She informed members that an after schools club and adult learning activities also took place at the school.


In reply, Mr Beattie stated that Roads Service had been looking at the Kilns road and the possibility of extending the footways but welcomed Councils comments and stated that there were a number of issues surrounding the location but that they would look into this.


In reply to Councillor McShane, Mr Beattie stated that he would look into the possibility of a footway from Carnduff to Ballycastle.



In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Beattie stated that they had hoped to have the diversion on the A26 for Dunloy open again and completed by Christmas but that there was still a lot of work to do and progress had been slower than hoped.  He informed members that a lot of detailed work had gone into this project and that he believed that it would be worth the wait.


In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr Beattie stated that the various issues she had mentioned would be looked at and he asked that these be written down.


In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Hunter stated that he would ask Mr McKillop to look into the lighting requested at Leyland Road, Ballycastle.



Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.



In reply to Councillor McAllister, Mr Beattie stated that subject to planning arrangements the Traffic Island at Castlecatt would be removed soon.  In reply to Councillor McAllister’s subsequent question, Mr Beattie stated that Roads did not have any plans to provide further car parking at the Giant’s Causeway but that Council could consider it in conjunction with the National Trust.


Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.



Councillor McMullan referred to page 36 of the report and the proposed Glenariff Road Footway which would provide a footway from the caravan park to Waterfoot village.  He stated that this project would cost £90,000 altogether and that having talked to people living on the road the need for this seemed to be further up the road.  He asked that the Roads Service look at this again.  He also asked that Roads consider providing two disabled bays at Ann Street, Ballycastle.


In reply Mr Beattie stated that Roads would consider providing further bays once the Environmental Improvement Scheme had been completed.


Councillors Blaney and McKeegan returned to the meeting.



Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.



In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr Hunter stated that he hoped to resolve the situation at Bridge Street in Cushendall as soon as possible.  He informed members that he had been advised that the work would only last for two months and that there was to be provision made for pedestrians, he stated that this had not been the case and that he would write to the contractor.



Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.



Mr Hunter stated that in relation to the Torr Road, when the slip occurred a risk assessment was carried out on the amount of usage and the possibility of a further slip and that at this point it had been agreed to rope the area off.  He informed members that a consultant had been looking at proposals and that he hoped that this would be dealt with in the current financial year.  He pointed out that the situation would be monitored and that if there was any chance of a further slip the road would be closed.


Councillor McDonnell requested that better safety signs be displayed, and Mr Hunter stated that this would be looked at.



Councillor M Black left the meeting at this point.



In reply to Councillor Graham’s reference to the scheme at Waterfoot, Councillor McMullan requested that Councillor Graham temper his comments and stated that his remarks were disparaging.  He informed members that the caravan park was only open for three months a year and that the majority of the children in the area lived further up the road.  He stated that there was no vendetta he just wanted to see the money being utilised in providing footways where they were really needed.


Councillor Graham stated that he was just expressing his views on the matter.



Councillors McAllister and M Black returned to the meeting.



Street Lighting


Mr Beattie referred to page 46 of the report and stated that the list of schemes under new developments was diminishing and that they would gradually go as developers now held responsibility for these.  He stated that on page 47 of the report were the schemes for 2005/2006.  He informed members that the scheme at Waterfoot should be completed by the end of November and that the upgrading of lighting in Stroanshesk, Ballycastle was also underway.  He pointed out that all of the columns and lanterns in Ann Street, Ballycastle would be upgraded as part of the Environmental Improvement Scheme and that it was also planned to extend street lighting up to the school at Kilns Road, Ballycastle, but that this would not be complete until next year.


Network Planning


He stated that the information in this section of the report referred to a number of planning applications for which the Roads Service had responsibility and also adoption of housing developments and Carriageways.


Area Plans


Northern Area Plan



Mr Beattie informed members that the Planning Service launched the Draft Northern Area Plan on 11th May and that following the public consultation period, Roads related objections and representations were still to be made available to the Roads Service.


Sub-Regional Transport Plan (SRTP)



Mr Beattie stated that the Regional Transportation Strategy (RTS) provided overall guidance in terms of expenditure and types of transport measures to be implemented across Northern Ireland over the period 2002 -2012.  He informed members that the purpose of the Sub-Regional Transport Plan (SRTP) was to identify on a local basis what measures were envisaged in the towns and rural areas and the improvements that would result.



Mr Beattie stated that when the local studies were complete the results would be brought to Council for comments.  He informed members that the final plan would be expected in March 2006.



Councillor Newcombe referred to the lighting at Market Street, Ballycastle stating that this was the worst lit street in the town and pointing out that there had been blackouts on several occasions. Mr Beattie stated that this would be looked at.


Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.



In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr Hunter stated that he would investigate why it had taken so long for Knocklayde View, Ballycastle to be adopted.


In reply to Councillor McMullan’s query regarding budget cuts, Mr Beattie stated that there would be a little change on capital improvement programmes but that RTS and SRTP were expected to remain the at the same levels.  He informed members that the draft budget had been announced and that there were many pressure on the budget.  He stated that there seemed to be an indicative reduction with reference to structures and that this was what the Quarry Owners had been referring to but that as far as he was aware this would not impact on network funding but would have implications on structural funding.  Mr Beattie informed members that at present this was only a draft budget and that it would not be finalised until December/January.


Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting at this point.



In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Beattie stated that he would look into the possibility of extending street lighting on the Straid Road up to the entrance of the Manse but that this was unlikely to meet criteria.


In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Beattie stated that the legislation on Passing Bays within Planning was not new.  He pointed out that perhaps the fact that this was being seen more now was indicative of the fact that there was an increase in rural applications.  He informed members that many rural roads were not wide enough and that the Roads Service asked for the minimum work required for any given development.



Councillor McAllister stated that in some cases it was just a replacement dwelling rather than new development and enquired if this was the Roads Service responsibility.



In reply, Mr Beattie stated that it was difficult and not appropriate to discuss individual cases.  He stated that there was room for debate on occasions and pointed out that maybe these would be best raised with development control staff.



Having answered other members queries, Councillor McMullan thanked members of the Roads Service for attending the meeting.
05/25:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Tourism Signage for G.A.A. Grounds
The TDRM stated that Correspondence had been received from Cllr Willie Clarke, MLA and Cllr C McShane making certain requests in relation to G.A.A. ground and fixtures within the Moyle area.  Specifically; that tourist signage be provided for the six G.A.A. clubs in Moyle, details of G.A.A. matches and directions to G.A.A. venues be posted on the Moyle website and that the Council website provide links to all the clubs in the area.

He stated that when considering these requests Council should be aware of the recently adopted “Guide to Tourist Signing in Northern Ireland”.  He pointed out that promoters, in this case the individual clubs, were responsible for making the application and for funding any successful applications.

The TDRM informed members that the points regarding inclusion of information on the Council website should be considered by members.  
Councillor McShane stated that an email had been sent to all local GAA clubs and the response for this was positive.  She informed members that Council did not have a policy on the Council website for links and she suggested that GAA clubs be linked to this along with details of matches and directions etc.  She pointed out that this information could be given out at the TIC.  She informed members that the history of the GAA should be looked at for the museum and that the possibility of erecting Tourism signs for GAA clubs should also be investigated.
Councillor McShane stated that this information had come from research from the University of Ulster and from 70% of tourists who would like to see the GAA included in tourism packages.

After discussion, it was agreed that issues raised be brought to the Moyle Sports Advisory Committee and that they contact clubs in order to ascertain if they required brown tourist signs and that Council would respond positively to the NITB for those GAA clubs who had applied.  

It was also agreed that the Moyle Sports Advisory Committee would contact all sporting clubs and invite them to be linked to the Council's website if they so required.

Rathmoyle Resource Centre Outreach
The TDRM stated that it had now been confirmed that the user agreement with Rathmoyle Resource Centre has been agreed.  He informed members that all necessary modifications had been made to Sheskburn Recreation Centre and staff and clients would occupy the building during the day starting Monday 14th November 2005.

Cottage Working Group
With reference to the Cottage Working Group, Councillor McMullan stated that there had been a productive meeting and that a lot of problems had been resolved.  He stated that as for the question raised at Council, it had been decided that any further work to be carried out was to be done in conjunction with the Council.  He pointed out that it was of benefit to all to maximise the site.
Glens Gateway Sign at GCVC
The TDRM stated that as a follow up to the council meeting on 24th October and a subsequent meeting with Cllr. McShane it was proposed to investigate and cost the development and production of an interpretative panel similar in design to that which was produced at the time of the “Foot and Mouth” and which is currently on display in Ballycastle T.I.C.  He informed members that it was proposed that this panel would be much larger than the existing one and have a header “Now Visit the Glens of Antrim”.  The panel would replace an existing panel which was erected to explain the reason for the temporary buildings, at the bottom of the steps leading to the building.

The TDRM stated that it was also suggested that a “directional/arrow” sign be located on Council land at the exit of the car park to read “To the Glens of Antrim”.

Councillor McCambridge stated that anything which would promote the Glens or indeed any part of the Moyle area would be welcomed.

After further discussion, it was agreed that costs for Glens Gateway Signs at the GCVC would be brought back to Council.
Interpretation Panel, Rathlin Island

The TDRM stated that correspondence had been received from Rathlin Community Development Association asking for three things in relation to a proposed interpretative panel at the harbour.  That Council takes ownership of the panel, arranges for the installation of the panel and contributes to the cost of manufacture/installation

He informed members that Council should be aware that this was one element of an application to Natural Resource Rural Tourism Initiative which was successful.  He stated that the application identified three sources as the 25% match funding for the overall project R.S.P.B. £400, National Trust £400, and Sustrans (the promoter) £500.  He stated that Moyle District Council had not committed to match fund.  He informed members that it was understood that to date none of the identified match funding had been used for any element of the project.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Rathlin Development and Community Association be asked to contact 
the proposed funders before their requests regarding a proposed interpretive panel 
at the harbour were dealt with.”

Quay Road Development

The TDRM stated that further to a previous request from Council requesting information with regard to pricing structures for Synthetic pitches and in particular for Disabled group use the following information had been gathered.  All neighbouring Councils, Ballymena, Ballymoney and UUC Coleraine had been consulted and had indicated that they do not operate a discounted price for any user groups including people with disabilities. He informed members that Councils generally operate a Senior and Junior Rate and that some Council’s had carried out Equality Impact Assessments which protected the rights of users particularly those groups included within Section 75 of Equality Legislation.
Councillor McMullan stated that Moyle District Council should not lose sight of this and he suggested that perhaps Council should draw up a pricing structure.  He informed members that this needed to be done now before the pitch was opened to the public.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TDRM stated that other Councils operated in this manner to due to Section 75.  He informed members that if one group was isolated and given special rates this could be seen to be discriminatory to others.

After further discussion, it was agreed with reference to this matter, that officers cover all avenues of investigation including the auditor and bring this back to Council.
Community Sport Programme
The TDRM stated that the SDRO had had meetings with SCNI regarding replacing Mr Wilkinson one of Councils two Community Sport Co coordinators. He informed members that Mr Wilkinson had resigned due to an increased workload at his full time employment. He stated that SCNI felt that, with reflection, the decision to employ 3 part time co-ordinators may not have been the best option. Coordinators had other jobs and as a result were not always available during the day. It was also noted that all of the original 3 appointed officers had left their positions before the end of their contracts. He informed members that the SCNI suggested the possibility of allocating extra hours to Ms McMullan the remaining co-ordinator. After consultation with Ms McMullan it was agreed that the extra hours be allocated to her subject to Council approval for the remainder of the current funding. Current funding for the post ends March 2006.
After discussion, it was agreed that extra hours within the Community Sports Programme be allocated to Ms McMullan for the remainder of the current funding.
Moyle Sports Awards

The TDRM stated that the Moyle Sports Awards was due to take place on Saturday 19th November 2005 at 7.30pm in the Marine Hotel. He informed members that as in previous years it was requested that Council consider sponsoring a table for the event. 
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That Council sponsor a table and that a policy be adopted that Council members 
sponsor a table every year at the Moyle Sports Awards.”

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors M Black, McConaghy, Newcombe and partners and Councillor Hartin would attend the Moyle Sports Awards. 
Overflow car park Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre

The TDRM stated that further to Council’s request for costs to be prepared for detailed plans for the above scheme to be drawn up for submission to the Planning Service.
He stated that it was recommended that the consultants who had been appointed for the Marina Facilities be requested to provide an estimate of how much it would cost to produce a full planning application with appropriate drawings etc and that this cost estimate be brought back to Council for consideration.

Councillor McMullan suggested that Council follow the recommendations laid out in the report unless it could be completed in house.

In reply the TSM stated that this would be beyond his remit and that he recommended that Council ask the consultants as suggested in the report.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane,


“That Council follow the recommendations laid out in the report.”

Councillor McAllister stated that he had an amendment to the proposal for members to consider. 

Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,


“That the work be carried out in house.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were four votes in favour and seven votes against the amendment which was lost.

On a vote being taken for the proposal, there were seven votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.

Access to Templastragh Old Church and Graveyard

The TDRM stated that further to his interim report of 25th July 2005, a meeting was held with EHS Historic Monuments Branch on 26th October.

He informed members that in attendance were Cllr. McConaghy, Cllr. McIlroy, Cllr. McMullan, Technical Services Manager, Countryside Officer and Claire Foley EHS Historic Monuments Branch.
He informed members that Ms Foley stated that as the monument was only a scheduled historic monument and not under the ownership or guardianship of the Department, the Department was unable under the statutory legislation to secure access to the site.

He stated that it was then agreed by the members at the meeting to bring the legal opinion received from Kevin Denvir regarding the issue of access back to Council for a decision.

The TDRM stated that the opinion gave Council two options to securing a fenced access to the graveyard; firstly buying the land from the farmer or having his agreement to the fence being erected and secondly, vesting the land required for this purpose.
He informed members that Council should now decide how they wished to proceed by adopting option one or option two.
Councillor McConaghy suggested that Council approach the farmer in question to agree on a fence being erected and that the alternative would be commencing vesting procedures by the end of the year.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Councillor McMullan stated that there had been meetings and talks held already but that nothing had been resolved.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding,


“That in relation to access to Templastragh Old Church and Graveyard, Council 
would attempt to negotiate the sale of land with the land owner and that if this 
option had not been agreed upon by 31st December 2005 that vesting procedures 
would be commenced.”

Councillor McConaghy requested that a recorded vote be taken.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, Harding, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, McKeegan, McMullan, McShane, and Newcombe voted in favour, and Councillor McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Graham, Hartin, and McAllister abstained.

Armoy Riverside Park Development
The TDRM stated that Correspondence had been received from Armoy Development Group and Groundworks N. I. regarding a development project for the Riverside Park.

He stated that the project was called “Spaces for People II”. And that the group had been working with Groundworks to develop a design for this area of Council property.  He informed members that the design plans were on display in the chamber and representatives of the group were in the public gallery to provide any additional information to members if required.

He stated that it could be noted from correspondence that the total pre-tender project costs were circa £60k and the offer to the group was for £40k leaving a shortfall of £20k which the group was seeking from Council.

Councillor McMullan suggested that the representatives be permitted to make a short presentation to members.

Councillor McCambridge enquired if there was still money set aside following the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden and suggested that this be explored.

After further discussion, it was agreed in principle that Council would award Armoy Development Group in association with Groundworks N.I. the funding they required but that this was subject to officer investigations as the whether this could be treated as capital expenditure.

Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
05/25:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contribution
The DFA stated that a request had been received from Ballycastle Parent and Toddlers, Ballycastle

After discussion, it was agreed that a voluntary contributions of £100 would be granted to Ballycastle Parent and Toddlers group.

Royal National Lifeboat Institution

The DFA stated that a letter of thanks had been received from the Royal National Lifeboat Institution for permitting them to use the Ferry Terminal building for their fundraising Art Exhibition on 4 December 2005 and asking Council to support them financially for purchasing exhibition boards enabling the hanging of the relevant artwork.  
After discussion, it was agreed that the RNLI would be awarded a voluntary contribution grant of £100.

Registration

The DFA stated that Council agreed at its meeting on 11 April 2005, to the reduced hours of Registration for a trial period of six months.  She informed members that this period was now completed and had been implemented successfully.  
After discussion, it was agreed that the current arrangements for Council’s Registration Service would be approved following a successful trial period of six months.
Waste Management/Recycling Officer
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
The DFA stated that the Waste Management Committee agreed at its meeting on 17 October 2005, that the Recycling Officer’s contract should be amended to a full time position for the remainder of this financial year, up to March 2006.  She informed members that the savings realised in respect of the diversion of waste from Coleraine Borough Council to City Waste would make up the additional revenue costs associated.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DFA stated that a mix of full-time and part-time was in the working conditions of this post.

The TSM stated that this would be an interim measure and that anything longer term would be discussed at a later Waste Management Meeting.

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister left the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Recycling Officer’s contract would be amended to a full time position for the remainder of the financial year, up to March 2006.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Employers for Childcare

The DFA stated that as requested by Council, details of other Councils using the Employers for Childcare was obtained.  She informed members that the following Councils participated in this scheme, and there was a 7% uptake in Ballymena, Belfast, Derry, Lisburn, Newtownabbey and North Down, who were now joining.  She stated that this equated to eight employees in Moyle.
After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Council would join the Employers for Childcare scheme.” 
Land Lettings

The DFA stated that the Land Lettings 2005/06 had been advertised and the following amounts had been offered; Burn Brae, Lisnagunogue - £50.00,Mr Carson Glass and Carrowreagh Road, Armoy - £500.00, Mr John Laverty.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the land lettings at Burn Brae, Lisnagunogue and Carrowreagh Road, 
Armoy be approved.”
After discussion,

Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The Clerk referred to the letter circulated from Mr Donnelly regarding the Beach House Café.

After discussion, it was agreed, in relation to the Beach House Café, that Council would show an interest in reacquiring properties around the harbour area.
It was agreed that the meeting continue out of committee.

18 Dalriada Park Cushendall

The DFA stated that a request had been received from Anne McCambridge, Cushendall asking Council to consider selling a piece of ground to the rear of her property at 18 Dalriada Park, Cushendall.  She stated that if Council agreed in principle to the sale of this land further investigations would be required to establish how Council acquired this ground and therefore what conditions had to be satisfied before the land could be disposed of.
After discussion, it was agreed in principle to consider selling a piece of land to the rear of 18 Dalriada Park in Cushendall subject to investigations regarding original acquisition.

Councillor McKeegan left the meeting at this point.

Seafront Exhibition Centre

The DFA stated that the NEELB were currently having to vacate its premises in Market Street, and have asked that Council to consider permitting them to use the Seafront Exhibition Centre for approximately six months for the youth worker (funded by LSP).  She informed members that as there were no immediate plans for the seafront centre it was recommended that the NEELB be permitted to use these premises at a rent of £60 per week, as budgeted for in their current premises. 
After discussion, it was agreed to permit the NEELB to use the seafront exhibition centre at a rent of £60 per week for six months.
General Grant – Revision of Derating Element

The DFA stated that correspondence had now been received from DOE Local Government Division regarding the General Grant 2005/06.  
She informed members that the derating element of the General Grant figure had been revised, taking into account VLA revaluations as at 30th September 2005.  She stated that the net result of this exercise to Council was a reduction of £7,098.
Draft Budget 2006/07

The DFA stated that a full copy of the Northern Ireland Draft Priorities and Budget 2006 – 08 was attached at Appendix 4 of the report.
General Grant Resources Element

The DFA stated that as indicated in ongoing correspondence from the Department and through the Association of Local Government Finance Officers, there was an indication at this stage that the overall Resources figure would be reduced from £20.5m (04/05) to £19.5m, a fall of almost 5%.  She stated that this would equate to an estimated  reduction of £29,282 for Moyle (pro-rata).

Waste Management Grant

The DFA stated that following the announcement of the draft budget by Secretary of State, confirmation had now been received that the EHS had made a cut to the Waste Management Grant Scheme.
She stated that Initial indications would suggest that in line with the Draft Priorities and Budget for 2005-2008, EHS had made a cut of 30% to this scheme for 2006-07.  She stated that based on the profile expenditure for 2005-06 of £107,793, a 30% reduction would result in a corresponding loss of grant equivalent to £32,338.  The DFA stated that as Councils attempt to meet EU targets, waste costs were increasing, and failure to meet these targets would result in serious fines.  She informed members that a reduced waste management grant may jeopardise our ability to meet the already stretching targets, and this would have serious implications for our ratepayers.

The DFA stated that as stated in the NILGA press release, this along with the cut in resources element of general grant would have a disastrous effect on the domestic rate.  She stated that it looked like the regional rate would increase by 19% and based on an increase of 8% on the domestic rate; ratepayers would face a significant increase in their rates in 2006-07.  She informed members that as previously stated, and as demonstrated in the attached Appendix 6 of the overall anticipated increase in the rates for 2006-07, the regional rate accounts for over 70%, based on an increase of 8% on the domestic rate.

Emergency Planning

The DFA stated that the Local Government (2005 Order) (Commencement No.1) Order (Northern Ireland) 2005 had now given local authorities powers for emergency planning.  She pointed out however that another concern for councils was that no funding was available for Emergency Planning, as was the case elsewhere in the UK.  She stated that Councils had a role in managing and co-ordinating local emergencies, and had been working with the DOE for over 5 years on this issue, and additional resources had been promised to undertake this work.  She stated that Lord Rooker had indicated his intention to allocate grants to Councils in Northern Ireland in the House of Lords on the 14th June 2005.

The DFA stated that Both NILGA and the members of the Local Government Emergency Planning Working Group (LGEMG) were shocked that this funding was not available, and warned that the lack of resources may limit the effectiveness of this extremely important work.

She informed members that these issues would be raised and discussed at the next joint NILGA/Ministerial meeting in early December.
In reply to Councillor Harding, the Clerk stated that Councils were now being given statutory powers for emergency planning whereas in the past this had been on an informal basis.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the minister giving Council’s view on the draft budget and that the issues raised by the Quarry Products Association would be incorporated. 
Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

The DFA stated that a list of figures could be brought to the next meeting.

Councillor McKeegan returned to the meeting at this point.

Children in Need

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Philip and Gemma McHenry, Central Bar, Ballycastle, asking Council to consider permitting the Children in Need Wheelbarrow Race to be covered under the Council’s Public Liability Insurance. 

The DFA stated that Council’s Insurers had been contacted for their comments and their response had been circulated.

The DFA stated that this race was not run on Council property but on Roads Service Property and that this would be difficult to insure.

Councillor Blaney returned to the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DFA stated that the criteria had to be suitable in order to give a Voluntary Contribution.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council insurance could not be used to cover the Children in Need wheelbarrow race.

Neo Natal Unit, Royal Victoria Hospital

The DFA stated that a number of staff took part recently in a Charity Bowling night held at Dundonald Bowling Centre, in aid of Neo Natal Unit, Royal Victoria Hospital, organised by Consilium Technologies.  She informed members that the staff raised £680.50 towards the Appeal which exceeded its target with £20,327 being the total raised. 
She stated that a letter of congratulations had been received from Consilium for the contribution by staff.
Councillor Harding supported these remarks and offered her congratulations.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
05/25:08
CUT IN WASTE MANAGEMENT GRANT AND FINANCIAL GRANT MADE TO COUNCIL
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that this had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.

05/25:09
NIHE OFFICES, BALLYCASTLE


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


Councillor McMullan stated that there was to be a review of management structure and 


that the level of work and need would be investigated for the Northern Ireland Housing 


Executive office in Ballycastle.  He informed members that benefits and rents would be 

moved to Ballymena office.  He stated that the office would be left but that only a 


certain amount of staff would be there.


After discussion it was agreed that a letter be written to NIHE headquarters stating that 


Council were not in agreement with their report regarding plans for the Ballycastle 


office.
05/25:10
PLANNING APPLICATIONS TO FORWARD A COPY OF GUIDANCE NOTES TO AGENTS


(Requested by Councillor Harding)


Councillor Harding stated that all members were concerned with changes to Planning 


legislation and stated that she would like guidance notes be sent to all applicants and 


agents.



Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and asked that Council write to


the Planning Service to request this.



After further discussion, it was agreed that Council write to the Planning Service to ask 


that guidance notes be sent to all applicants and agents. 

05/25:11
BARCELONA DECLARATION


(Requested by Councillor McShane)


Councillor McShane suggested that Council adopt the Barcelona Declaration.  She 



informed members that this was positive and radical measures for disabled people.  She 

informed members that the manifesto called for an inclusive society with consultation 


for people with disabilities and a plan of action to implement the declaration. 



After discussion,




Councillor McShane proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McKeegan and resolved,




“That Council adopt the Barcelona Declaration.”



It was agreed that a copy of the Barcelona Declaration would be circulated to members.
05/25:12
DEMOCRACY WEEK


(Requested by Councillor McShane)


Councillor McShane stated that unfortunately Moyle District Council had not taken part 

in this.  She informed members that this was a national event and that it promoted an 


awareness of local government in young people.  She stated that nearly every Council 


in England and Wales had taken part plus numerous Councils in the North and 



Scotland.  



After discussion,




Councillor McShane proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,




“That Moyle District Council should run an event similar to the event organised 



by Ballymoney Borough Council in relation to Democracy Week.  It was agreed 



that Cllr McShane would organise this event.”


On a vote being taken there were eight votes in favour and none against the proposal 


which was carried.

05/25:13
YOUTH COUNCIL


(Requested by Councillor McShane)


Councillor McShane requested that more be done to promote and support the Youth 


Council.



In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Councillor McAllister stated that there was an 


active Youth Council and that there was a meeting in the Education Centre in 



Bushmills the following day at 2:30 to discuss the DPP.


After further discussion,




Councillor McMullan proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,




“That the issue of the Youth Council be investigated further and that it should be 



given more support.”

05/25:14
REQUEST FOR RIDING FOR THE DISABLED TO BE PERMITTED TO MAKE A PRESENTATION TO COUNCIL


(Requested by Councillor Graham)
After discussion, it was agreed that permission be given for Riding for the Disabled to make a presentation to Council for funding purposes.
05/25:15
PAYMENT FOR ATTENDING PLANNING OFFICE MEETINGS


(Requested by Councillor McConaghy)


After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors could not be paid for attending 



Planning Office Meetings.
05/25:16
CONFERENCES, COURSES

There were no conferences and courses.
05/25:17
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
05/25:18
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


There were no documents to seal and sign.
05/25:19
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 25th October 2005 from Nilga inviting four elected members and two 
officers to participate in a local government consultation event to consider the 
proposals for the new Waste Management Strategy.

After discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,



“That Councillors McMullan, Blaney, Harding and McIlroy, plus two 


officers, be nominated to participate in a local government consultation event 

to consider the proposals of the new Waste Management Strategy.”


Letters from Nilga 

It was agreed that Council would support all three letters circulated from Nilga.
05/25:20
 ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE


Bushmills Library


Councillor McConaghy stated that he was against the library building being used for 


commercial property purposes.  He informed members that if this happened there 


would never be another library in the town.  He stated that he would like this matter to 


be brought back to Council before any decision was made.  He asked that this view be 


made clear. 

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent in regard of the Bushmills Library, requesting that the building be retained in public ownership until the Review of Public Administration.

Update on Twinning

Councillor McShane declared an interest and left the meeting at this point.

It was agreed that the meeting continue in committee.

Councillor McCambridge outlined the current situation with regard to the running and management of the Twinning Association and their current financial situation regarding debts to a local hostel.  She asked Council for their advice on the best way forward.
The Clerk informed members that he was aware that the owners of the hostel had written to the Local Government Auditor asking that the matter be investigated.

After further discussion, the Clerk stated that a possible way forward would be for Council as a funder for this association to carry out an audit but he informed members that the association would have to authorise this line of action.

Councillor McCambridge thanked members for advice offered.
The meeting continued out of committee.
The meeting concluded at 11:40 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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